HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held at the Hathersage Memorial Hall,
at 7.30 p.m. on 4th October 2016.
	Councillors Present:
	Bill Gordon; Bill Hanley; Bridget Hanley; David Jackson; Peter Mander ; Jane Marsden;  Rosie Olle; Heather Rodgers;  James Shuttleworth ; Jennifer Wedgwood ;Pauline Whitney.

	Also In attendance:
	Chris Cave (RFO); Christine Wilkinson (Asst. Clerk); Robert Hall (Co-option), County Councillor Judith Twigg; District Councillor Jean Monks and 1 member of the public.

	105/16
	
	Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs. Kat Love and Stuart Turner, PCSO Anthony Boswell and Allyson Jones (Clerk). 

	106/16
	
	Order of Business was varied to bring forward the co-option of Rob Hall and discussion on the Lantern Parade.  

	107/16
	
	Cllrs Mander & Shuttleworth declared an interest in item 119/16 regarding additional burial ground land and would not take part in the discussion. Cllr Gordon declared an interest in item 121/16.1 Stanage/North Lees and wished to speak to give an update under Village Matters.

	108/16
	
	Co-option of new Councillor. Rob Hall confirmed that he wished to be co-opted onto the Council. All approved and the Chair welcomed him. A Declaration of Acceptance of Office was signed 

	109/16
	
	Public Participation

	110/16
	a)
	District Councillor Jean Monks had sent a report which had been circulated and was taken as read. 

	
	b)
	County Councillor Judith Twigg gave a report. The pot hole reported on Baulk Lane had not been found by the Inspector. It was confirmed it is sited on the Main Rd outside Bakery Cottage. DCC had not yet come to a conclusion regarding Community Transport. The next Local Forum would be held at Eyam, but on the same night as HPC meeting. Apologies had been given in advance. The walk to school route assessment had not yet been carried out. There will be 4 x Officers, 3 x County Councillors. HPC offered to send a representative with local knowledge of routes. Cllr Twigg advised HPC to ensure that any responses to consultations be submitted at least 10 days prior to closing date. Any additional comments that won't fit the box on the form should be emailed. A response to the Hurstclough Consultation will be prepared by the Transport Cttee. A copy of the response from Bamford had been received. 

	
	
	Cllr Twigg left the meeting after this item.

	110/16
	c)
	Christmas Lantern Parade.  Orla Qigong attended and outlined proposals for a Christmas Lantern Parade. Feedback from previous events had been reviewed and there was a new proposed route not involving any road closures. Marshalls would be sited at all road crossings. After discussion regarding insurance and organisation it was agreed that Cllr Hanley would work with Orla to produce a Risk Assessment. If all the organisers were in agreement, Orla would be requested to run the event on behalf of the Parish Council. This was to be included on any advertising. A face book page of lantern photos (not children) was approved. Cllr Wedgwood would provide contact details of organisers of the event in New Mills. Notification of the event to houses on the route, particularly Church Bank would be useful.

	110/16
	d)
	There was no police report.

	111/16
	
	The minutes of the meeting of 6th September 2016 had been circulated, were unanimously approved and signed by the Chairman

	112/16
	
	Financial Matters – RFO’s Report.

	112/16
	.1
	The RFO had circulated the Financial Reports which were received. A copy of the report is included with the minutes on file. The good weather had continued and total admissions charges (daily admissions and season tickets) now exceeded the budget for the season. Schools swimming charges were expected to reach budget but other teaching and Aqua Fit income were unlikely to reach budget. The RFO has contacted High Peak Council regarding their contribution as it barely covers the discount given. A response had been requested for the November meeting.

	112/16
	.2
	Accounts for payment, previously circulated, totalling £28,474.42 inclusive of VAT of £2,029.68 which had been scrutinised by Councillors Whitney and Marsden were approved. 

	112/16
	.3
	Councillors Gordon and Jackson were authorised to scrutinise payments and sign cheques on 1st November. Start time 6.45 pm. They were also authorised to approve and pay wages and any urgent items between this and the 1st November meeting. The clerk will send a reminder.
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	113/16
	
	The RFO had previously circulated a paper on Workplace Pensions a copy of which is included with the minutes on file. This concluded with 3 matters requiring the Council’s decision. It was agreed -

	
	a)
	From January 2017 to pay all staff 4 weekly. The implementation of this decision would depend on consultation with, and the agreement of, all staff.

	
	b)
	Not to invoke the deferment option.  

	
	c)
	To use the payroll bureau’s Automatic Enrolment add-on. The cost of this would be approximately £380 per annum with a set-up cost of approximately £250.

	
	
	(Business was suspended to deal with KGF agenda, then resumed.)

	114/16
	
	Swimming Pool Committee

	114/16
	.1
	The minutes of the Swimming Pool Committee meeting of 14th September 2016 were received. See SPC minutes for details. Cllr Jackson reported on key issues.

	114/16
	.2
	There were no leaks into the café following the torrential storm on the night of the meeting. 

	114/16
	.3
	Positive feedback has been received to the Planning application for the solarium roof and changing room solar panels. A decision is expected by 18th October and a meeting set up with the Solar Voltaic Panel suppliers arranged for 20th October hoping to agree a start date. 

	114/16
	.4
	Cllrs Mander and Jackson had met with Kevin Smith and proposed a new 9 year lease with an amount (confidential) and on the same terms as the existing lease. This had now been formally offered in writing to Kevin Smith and his reply was awaited. Cllr Jackson to consider whether a new lease was required or whether it could be dealt with by way of a supplemental addendum to the existing lease. Environmental Health had visited the cafe recently, and had raised a concern regarding the serving door onto the pool. The door and steps to be reviewed as part of the Solarium development.

	114/16
	.5
	Cllr Mander attended the Transition Hope Public meeting at 7.45 pm on Wednesday 14th September, reporting back on the proposed Solarium Voltaic panels which was well received. Other feedback of interest - the Lawrence Hall thermal insulation had initial problems while users understood the temperature changes. The Anglers Rest at Bamford are seeking support to raise money to install solar panels. 

	114/16
	.6
	After review the High and Low Season start and finish dates will remain as now.


	115/16
	
	Recreation Committee

	115/16
	.1
	Councillor Marsden reported on the main issues from the Recreation Committee of 20th September 

	115/16
	.2
	The Graffiti on the Skate Park was still being investigated by police. The proposal is to consult with the family of Richard Hill, and the youngsters on options, whether to paint over the graffiti, leave as it is or turn it into a work of art. 

	115/16
	.4
	The Hard Play Area had been locked following the graffiti incident but is now unlocked. Paul Copley will no longer replace light bulbs so an alternative option is being sought. New tokens for the lights have been purchased. There is concern that the sale cost is too low, the whole process is under review.

	115/16
	.5
	Playing Field Group have reviewed and updated all paperwork and accounts. History to be kept. There is £10,450 in the account to be held until required. 

	115/16
	.6
	No further access openings will be made in the Playing Field boundary wall with Crossland Rd. Landowner permission will not be given for this.

	115/16
	.8
	A draft Memorial Bench Policy had been circulated. All approved and it was adopted as full policy.

	116/16
	
	Planning Committee.  

	116/16
	.1
	The Planning Committee had met on 21st September. Minutes had been circulated and were received. Key business of 21st September had been -

	
	a)
	To consider the proposed amendments to the proposed installation mast at Brookfield Rural Drive. The proposals did not address any of the concerns raised and further objections have been sent in.

	
	b)
	To consider Planning Application NP/DDD/0916/0896 1 Downing Row, remove 2 outhouses and replace with 1 single storey extension. No objections were raised. 
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	116/16
	.2
	The Planning Committee had received notification that the appeal against the Planning Refusal for Smelters Cottage had been upheld by the Inspector.  

	117/16
	
	Report of the Amenities Committee and Heart 4 Hathersage Working Group.

	117/16
	.1
	The scheme has now gone out to tender to a number of local companies and also a number of wider Sheffield companies, they were due back 12th Oct but a 1 week extension has been allowed until 19th October. Retention amounts were included, 5% for 3 months; 2.5% for defects for 9 months. Access for Vets parking, access to James Mee’s holiday apartment and Fish Van need to be considered.

	117/16
	.2
	Cllr Jackson confirmed that a DCC grant (50% reduction) for the bus shelter would include the work required to raise the kerb and lighting costs will also be included. HPC accepted this proposal. 

	117/16
	.3
	The proposed revision to professional fees had been received at £20,825 (i.e. still at approximately 10% of the project total). These were approved. HPC gave thanks to Cllr Jackson for all his hard work in this project

	117/16
	.5
	There were lengthy discussions around the toilet cleaning contract with RGS. The response from RGS was not satisfactory. A proposal to close the toilets on 5th December was carried, Cllr Ollie wished her objection to be noted. RGS to be given notice to terminate their contract, with notices to be placed in the toilets for the users. Negotiations to continue with Hope Cement for the provision of portable loos.  Information is to be sought regarding alternative cleaning options with other villages and the Village Caretaker.

	117/16
	.6
	All information for the PWLB loan is to be in place for when the tenders are returned. DALC’s approval is required. 

	117/16
	.7
	It was agreed to proceed with the Tesco Bags grant application

	118/16
	
	Transport Committee Met on Monday 11th September 2016. The TC is working towards producing a Traffic/Neighbourhood Plan. A response to the consultation on Hurstclough will be made at the next meeting

	119/16
	
	Website Working Group - nothing to report.

	120/16
	
	Burial Ground. Still seeking information

	121/16
	.1
	Clerk’s report/correspondence. A letter had been received from Hathersage Care line requesting a grant to help cover their running costs. A proposal for HPC to donate £150 was carried.

	121/16
	.2
	Cllrs Mander supported by District Councillor Monks are meeting with representatives of the Post Office Wednesday at 1pm to discuss Hathersage Post Office.

	121/16
	.3
	Remembrance Day. The Police have confirmed that they will provide 1 Officer, to be supported by voluntary Stewards. The event to go ahead

	121/16
	.4
	Hope Valley Individual Meetings. Cllr Marsden will continue to attend, supported by Cllr Gordon.

	121/16
	.5
	Footpath report. Cllr Wedgwood to check the trees above Hanging Cote and contact Alan Kydd if required. A thank you letter to be sent to the Footpath Officers for their work.

	122/16
	
	Village Matters

	122/16
	.1
	Cllr Gordon reported on a structural change in the PDNPA, affecting the way in which North Lees/Stanage is managed. The current Manager will no longer have a post in the new structure. This is a cause for concern as she has been very proactive and the estate has prospered.  North Lees/Stanage is a massive attraction and requires special management not packaged into a property portfolio.  It was agreed that the statement below be sent from HPC to the Parish Council members of PDNPA, copy to Cllr Twigg. 
“HPC understands that changes in the newly formed Directorate of Commercial Development and Outreach will have an impact on how the National Park manages Stanage/North Lees estate. We wish to say that there has been real effort in the last two years to engage with more users and with the local community, thanks to the proactive management and commitment of one of your officers in particular, Rebekah Newman. We hope that this good work will continue. This significant property forms the backdrop to our village and plays a large part in our history, economy and in our recreation. Its future management is of serious concern to HPC.”
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	123/16
	
	The Memorial Hall Management Committee. No report as the meeting is running concurrently to HPC. The minutes of the previous MHMC meeting of 5th September 2016 had been circulated to HPC on 20th September and were received.

	124/16
	
	It was noted that DALC Circulars up to 15/2016 - Council Tax Referendum Principles - New DALC Service Cemeteries & Burial Grounds; Tesco Bags of Help - Neighbourhood Planning; and all other relevant items had been circulated. Cllr Marsden to follow up information on Burial Grounds

	125/16
	
	The next meeting will be at 7.30 pm on Tuesday 1st November 2016 in the Memorial Hall. 

	126/16
	
	Items for the November 2016 agenda – no additional items noted.

	
	
	The meeting closed at 21.35 pm.
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